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Editorial

State needs one primary date, not three

JANUARY 31, 2012

A federal judge’s decision establishing the state’s congressional primary at the end of June makes it incumbent on state leaders to complete the redistricting process and set an election calendar quickly.

Determining the election calendar should be a legislative matter; but the Assembly and Senate have failed to agree on when to hold a congressional primary that would comply with federal mandates ensuring adequate time for absentee military and overseas voters to cast their ballots for the Nov. 6 election. So it fell to the courts.

District Judge Gary Sharpe chose the fourth Tuesday in June. The Election Commissioners Association and the Democratic-led Assembly sought a June primary. However, senators objected that it would have them campaigning during the legislative session and wanted an August primary closer to the current September primary system.

The primary date has to be moved forward to meet federal requirements for distributing ballots 45 days before a federal general election. A June 26 primary would leave adequate time for printing and mailing the ballots, especially to military personnel deployed overseas.

“It is unconscionable to send men and women overseas to preserve our democracy while simultaneously disenfranchising them while they are gone. To some extent, that is precisely what New York has done. 

Having had ample opportunity to correct the problem, it has failed to find the political will to do so,” Judge Sharpe wrote.

His ruling, though, applies only to federal offices and does not alter the Sept. 11 primary for state Senate and Assembly. If the decision stands, New York is on track to have three primaries, which Gov. Andrew M. Cuomo objects to. Counties would have to pay hundreds of thousands of dollars for a third primary, when the April 24 presidential primary is factored in. 

Judge Sharpe, though, left open the possibility of the state setting a different congressional primary date provided it meets federal law. Whatever date is chosen, the Legislature should hold only one primary election for congressional, state and local elections to avoid unnecessary costs.

However, before any primary can be held, lawmakers must finalize new legislative district lines so candidates will know what districts they are in, allowing them sufficient time to meet petition deadlines to get on the ballot. Redistricting, as usual, promises to be a lengthy process that could also wind up in the courts, as it has in the past. Gov. Cuomo has threatened to veto the plan released late last week by the Legislature for state offices, and good-government groups are expected to sue to block the plan.

The Legislature has to move ahead expeditiously to avoid the havoc that comes with eleventh-hour decisions.
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